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PRAYER OF ST FRANCIS

Lord, make me an instrument of your peace,
Where there is hatred, let me sow love;
Where there is injury, pardon;
Where there is doubt, faith;
Where there is despair, hope;
Where there is darkness, light;
Where there is sadness, joy.
O Divine Master,
grant that I may not so much seek to be consoled, as to console;
to be understood, as to understand;
to be loved, as to love.
For it is in giving that we receive.
It is in pardoning that we are pardoned,
and it is in dying that we are born to Eternal Life.
Amen.
Annual Vestry of St Francis of Assisi Parish Parkview held in St Francis Church on Sunday 1st March 2015 at 11 am
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VESTRY MEETING SUNDAY 2ND MARCH 2014
Minutes

	1. Opening Prayer
	The meeting opened with the Prayer of St Francis shortly after 11am.

	Attendance and apologies
	See attached Attendance List and Apologies Lists.  A special welcome was extended to the confirmation candidates.

	2. Quorum
	A quorum was confirmed

	3. Election of minute secretary
	Liz Thomas  was unanimously appointed

	4. Approval of minutes of 2013 Vestry 
	The Rector reported that the Minutes of the 2013 minutes had been reviewed and accepted by Council. The minutes from 2013 Vestry meeting were accepted unanimously. 

	5. Matters arising 
	TG advised that the Anglicare leaflet had been printed and is now available at the back of the church as well as in the Office. 

	6. 2013 audited financial statements and auditors report 
	Darryl McMullen (Finance Committee Chair) presented the audited financial statements. 

Comments and Observations:

· Lorraine Harris, the independent verifier had given a clean audit report. 

· Susan Alexander was thanked by Darryl McMullen on behalf of the Finance Committee, which he chairs, for the role she has played in presenting figures timeously and accurately each month. She had been especially commended by the auditor in her report where she noted that ‘in my opinion…the (books were) outstanding’. 

· The auditor, Lorraine Harris, was also thanked for conducting the audit. 

· Darryl McMullen proceeded to present the tabled Financial report. Balance sheet year on year is stable & there has not been much movement. The Motor vehicle replacement fund had increased by R25 000 and Liberty Life by R45 000. 

· The income statement (pg15) was better than the previous year with income being R60K above the budgeted amount. DG had increased by between 6 and 7% resulting in R1.3 million (greater than R1.1 million for the previous year). Actual donations amounted to R88 000, up on the budgeted R70 000). Hall rentals had also increased from anticipated R35 000 to R61 000. 

· R130 000 had been generated through fundraising through Parkviews, the Golf Day and the Flower Festival. 

Questions from the floor:

· Steve Pryor noted that there had been a shortfall during the year when people had been asked to contribute more. He requested clarification of these funds had been reflected in the DG amounts. Susan Alexander reported that during 2013 there had been an anticipated deficient and as a result of a special appeal, people had responded magnificently’ and DG had ‘caught up’. 

· In response to a further question from Steve Pryor regarding church refurbishment, the Rector explained that the carpeting of the Frank Clarke Hall had been completed and lighting in the church improved. A follow up action was still needed – this related to some remaining “dark spots”.  

Acceptance of the audited accounts: 

· Proposed by Mark Franklin and seconded by Neil Archer. They were unanimously accepted. 

	7. Receiving and adoption of the 2014 Parish Budget
	Darryl McMullen presented the 2014 Budget and noted the following:

· It is a conservative budget with below inflation growth for DG and collection (at 4%).

· Fundraising would be limited to a second Golf Day in addition to the normal events such as Parkviews. There would be no flower festival in 2014. 

· In response to a special request from the Diocese, the Diocesan contribution had been budgeted to increase by 8%. 

· Salaries and wages had been increased by 6% but showed an overall reduction because of one less person being on the payroll.

· A small surplus of R16 000 has been budgeted.

· The appointment of a Music Director who gets a stipend had been approved during the year. Provision for Organists’ Honoraria were noted as no longer being required as the Organists have indicated that they are not wanting any payment. 

Questions and comments from the Floor:

· No questions were raised. 

Adoption of the budget:  

Proposed by Theo Coggin and seconded by Mike Williams.

	8. Church Wardens’ Report
	Cally Tuckey presented the Church Wardens’ report. 

· Using the format dictated by the Diocese to ensure that governance issues were adequately dealt with at Vestry meetings in all parishes, Cally Tuckey’s report (see Annexure) reported on Property Issues, Office Administration, Finance, Records and Inventories, Clergy review and Worship. 

· She commended the Rector for his gifts of empowering people for ministry including social caring, prayer, hospitality and fellowship. In the view of the Wardens, ”Our relationship with God and one another is being deepened and gives life to the Church”. 
Questions and response:

· Jim Peters requested details about the progress with rezoning. Mymie Vos was commended for her active involvement in ensuring this matter keeps moving. 

· The Rector expressed his thanks for the friendship and support of the Wardens. 

	9. Rector’s Report
	The Rector’s tabled report was presented.  He drew attention to some highlights reporting on:

· Significant growth in the parish that he attributed to the growth of the Youth activities, and especially deepening relationships and 

· The very significant music ministry lead by Ruth Coggin which has enhanced the worship at the 9.30am service. This included the regular Choir with Choir events and a sustained commitment by the Music team to attending Wednesday evening practises. He noted that music is becoming ”who we are”. 

· He also drew attention and expressed thanks to those involved in a range of parish activities including Parkviews, Social Concerns, Jan Smuts Axis, Companions as well as the Education initiatives and The Franciscan publication.

· The Rector explained that he had asked Bishop Brain to set up a Boundaries course for the parish. 

· The Rector concluded by thanking his colleagues in the office, support staff and the clergy for all that they do with special thanks to the Church Wardens –, Cally Tuckey, Eddie Jooste and Keith Ballard – for their valuable leadership; 

· Thanks was conveyed to all involved in fundraising. 

Comments and Questions:

· Jonathan Stead expressed his appreciation to the Rector for his ”unbelievable, leadership, wisdom and spiritual insight” concluding with ”To God be the glory”. 

	10. Election of the 2014 Parish Council
	· Six nominations were received for Council. The nominees had agreed to stand and had been proposed and seconded.

· It was agreed unanimously that they should be accepted en block. Proposed by Mark Franklin and seconded by Yvette Wilson. 

	11. Election of the 2014 Church Wardens 
	Two of the existing Church Wardens expressed a willingness to stand again. They are Cally Tuckey and Eddie Jooste. Theo Coggin had also been proposed. This was accepted – proposed by Susan Alexander and seconded by Johnathan Stead. 

	12. Appointment of auditor for 2013
	Lorraine Harris had indicated that she was willing to be an independent verifier again. She was reappointed as independent verifier for 2014. Proposed by Mark Franklin and seconded by Darryl McMullen. This was unanimously agreed to by Vestry. 

	13. The Grace
	The Vestry meeting closed with The Grace around 12.30. 
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BALANCE SHEET AT 31 DECEMBER 2014

2014 2013

R R

Note 

RETAINED EARNINGS 2    433 324       1 223 703      

OTHER FUNDS 3    429 598       675 962         

Total Parish Capital 862 921       1 899 665      

CREDITORS 4    29 140          15 604           

892 062       1 915 269      

FIXED ASSETS 5    111 635       1 002 174      

FUND INVESTMENTS 6    429 598       675 962         

DEBTORS AND PREPAYMENTS 7    13 699          37 654           

CASH AT BANK AND ON HAND 8    337 130       199 478         

892 062       1 915 269      
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INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2014

2014 2014 2013

BUDGET ACTUAL ACTUAL

R R R

INCOME

Dedicated giving 1 370 000     1 370 408      1 313 182     

Collections at services 165 000         139 718         159 501        

"LOVE" Gifts -                       -                       190                

Bequests received -                       -                       -                      

Donations received 79 000           78 175           88 550          

For community work 2 200              1 450             

For youth work 500                

For grand piano 5 000              -                      

For the garden i.m.o. Naomi Kitson 200                 -                      

From Parish of St Dunstan's -                       10 384          

For use of hall and facilities 62 000           37 565           61 303          

For thanksgiving and in memoriam 26 150           12 300          

For travelling expenses for Rector -                       1 744             

Sundry 17 000           7 060              1 370             

Interest received on general funds 17 500           21 211           17 017          

Interest received on earmarked funds -                       15 325           12 648          

Fundraising 70 000           141 439         130 376        

Baroque concert -                       2 010              -                      

Chanticleer singers concert -                       13 014           -                      

Choir concerts 5 000              6 444              2 068             

Bram Fischer Walz -                       19 303           -                      

Calendar sales -                       550                 960                

Glorious Saints flower festival -                       -                       62 034          

Golf day 50 000           69 735           51 040          

Parkviews 10 000           12 035           10 738          

Talent show: Youth and Rock 'n Roll -                       2 444             

Youth Orchestra picnic concert -                       13 164          

Other 5 000              17 764           3 537             

TOTAL INCOME FOR THE YEAR 1 701 500     1 766 275      1 721 465     

Less:

EXPENDITURE 1 700 360     1 693 773      1 682 278     

EXCESS OF INCOME OVER EXPENDITURE 

FOR THE YEAR carried forward 1 140              72 502           39 187          
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INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2014 (continued)

2014 2013

ACTUAL ACTUAL

R R

EXCESS OF INCOME OVER EXPENDITURE FOR THE 

 YEAR brought forward 72 502           39 187          

Less: TRANSFERS TO FUNDS 15 324           13 636          

From: Capital reserve for refurbishment -                       (33 396)         

To: Reserve for specific intentions -                       10 384          

To: Motor vehicle replacement fund 7 486              30 181          

To: Retirement fund 7 838              6 467             

NET EXCESS OF INCOME OVER EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR 57 178           25 551          
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EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2014

2014 2014 2013

BUDGET ACTUAL ACTUAL

R R R

DIOCESAN CONTRIBUTION 304 560          304 560          282 000         

Voluntary amount paid

DEPRECIATION AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 45 000            44 462            80 723           

Church refurbishment (ex bequests) -                        -                        33 396           

Depreciation 45 000            44 462            47 327           

CHURCH EXPENSES 59 300            72 328            68 897           

Licences and other music expenses 6 000              4 529              1 778             

Lord's table consumables 8 400              6 213              8 265             

Parish functions and catering 9 000              6 906              7 799             

Cleaning materials 12 000           13 199            12 746           

Gardening 9 000              7 770              9 939             

Professional fees: property -                       -                        13 970           

Publicity and communication 3 500              6 770              3 900             

Security services 11 400            12 268            10 500           

Provision for taxation on hall revenue -                        14 673            -                       

DONATIONS, MISSION AND OUTREACH 71 000            72 643            64 018           

Service to the poor - Social Concerns 32 000            33 643            31 018           

Donations to Operation Relief 39 000            39 000            33 000           

ELECTRICITY. WATER, SANITATION AND GAS 168 500          178 285          160 205         

INSURANCE OF PROPERTY AND CONTENTS 19 200            18 921            18 200           

REPAIRS AND MAINTENANCE 55 000            59 565            38 439           

Equipment repairs 3 000              1 948              1 975             

Organ tuning and repairs 2 000              2 200              2 000             

Property maintenance 50 000            55 417            34 464           
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EXPENDITURE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2014 (continued)

2014 2014 2013

BUDGET ACTUAL ACTUAL

R R R

OFFICE ADMINISTRATION EXPENSES 112 700          124 791          107 729         

Telephone  31 000            33 493            29 332           

Bank charges 8 500              7 847              8 286             

Computer expenses 6 000              7 283              5 010             

Photocopying and stationery costs 66 000            75 162            63 736           

Postage 1 200              1 006              1 364             

SALARIES AND WAGES - NON-CLERGY 531 200          479 500          547 312         

Staff costs 531 200          479 500          524 262         

Organists' fees -                        -                        23 050           

CLERGY COSTS PAID THROUGH THE DIOCESE 263 000          278 477          241 659         

RE-IMBURSIVE CLERGY EXPENSES 54 900            45 312            57 205           

Rector: books, vestments, retreats 6 000              -                        1 774             

Rector: unit trusts 12 000            12 000            12 000           

Motor vehicle 28 500            22 521            27 923           

Insurance and licence 7 600              8 186              8 558             

Petrol and oil 10 000            11 347            9 641             

Repairs and service 7 700              -                        6 735             

Tracking device 3 200              2 988              2 988             

Travelling costs - assistant priests 8 400              8 391              14 009           

Visiting clergy -                        2 400              1 500             

TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT OF CLERGY, STAFF

AND PARISH MEMBERS 10 000            7 624              11 137           

Gifts and presentations 2 000              1 245              1 480             

Library and literature 2 000              1 318              2 357             

Courses and retreats 5 000              5 061              7 300             

Synod 1 000              -                        -                       

YOUTH AND SUNDAY SCHOOL EXPENSES 6 000              7 305              4 754             

TOTAL EXPENDITURE 1 700 360      1 693 773      1 682 278     
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AT 31 DECEMBER 2014

1 ACCOUNTING POLICIES

These financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis of accounting,

as modified by the revaluation of certain financial assets to market value. These accounting

practices are consistent with the previous year. Fixed property is shown at a nominal value,

in accordance with Diocesan requirements; other fixed assets are shown at cost 

and are being depreciated over their expected useful lives.

2014 2013

R R

2 RETAINED EARNINGS

Balance at 31 December 2013 1 223 703         1 198 152        

Less: Fixed assets written down to R1 938 557            -                          

285 146            1 198 152        

Funds for grand piano transferred from reserve 91 000             

Excess of income over expenditure 57 178              25 551              

Balance at 31 December 2014 433 324            1 223 703        

3 OTHER FUNDS

CAPITAL RESERVE - BEQUESTS

Balance at 31 December 2013 119 887            153 283            

Less: amount used for purchase of grand piano 91 000              33 396              

Balance at 31 December 2014 28 887              119 887            

RESERVE: FUNDS SET ASIDE FOR SPECIFIC INTENTIONS

In memoriam Judy Rees 10 000              10 000              

Diocese of Milwaukee 44 046              44 896              

St Dunstans Church 29 339              29 339              

83 385              84 235              

MOTOR VEHICLE RESERVE FUND

Balance at 31 December 2013 125 003            94 822              

Add:  transfer from income statement -                          24 000              

interest received on Diocesan investment 7 486                 6 181                

Balance at 31 December 2014 132 490            125 003            

STAFF RETIREMENT FUND

Balance at 31 December 2013 345 632            281 847            

Add: interest received on Diocesan investment 7 838                 6 467                

additions made during the year 26 400              25 200              

379 871            313 514            

Less: withdrawal made during the year 210 000            -                          

169 871            313 514            

increase in market value -                          32 118              

Balance at 31 December 2014 169 871            345 632            
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AT 31 DECEMBER 2014 (continued)

2014 2013

R R

JAN SMUTS AXIS OPERATION RELIEF

Balance at 31 December 2013 1 205                 5 902                

Income received 147 193            119 398            

148 399            125 300            

Costs of operation 133 433            124 095            

Balance at 31 December 2014 14 966              1 205                

TOTAL OTHER FUNDS 429 598            675 962            

4 CREDITORS

Commercial creditors 6 441                 13 554              

Funds for prison ministry 5 796                 1 500                

Fundraising and dedicated giving received in advance 2 230                 550                    

Provision for taxation 14 673              -                          

29 140              15 604              

5 FIXED ASSETS

Freehold land and buildings, stands 193 - 196 Parkview

At nominal value (2013 - at cost) 1                          938 558            

Motor vehicle 1                          32 490               

At cost 185 650             185 650            

Less: depreciation written off 185 649             153 160            

Grand piano - at cost 91 000              

Electronic equipment 6 122                  16 000               

At cost 89 895               80 969               

Additions: sound equipment in Ellis Herbert hall -                           8 926                 

89 895               89 895               

Less: depreciation written off 83 774               73 895               

Furniture 14 512               15 126               

At cost 19 917               15 711               

Additions: Furnishings for Assisi Room 1 480                  4 206                 

21 397               19 917               

Less: depreciation written off 6 885                  4 791                 

TOTAL FIXED ASSETS AT COST LESS DEPRECIATION 111 635             1 002 174         

INSURED VALUES Buildings  Buildings 

Church 6 367 526         5 867 100        

Ellis Herbert Hall 2 866 028         2 542 940        

Frank Clarke Hall 985 270            895 700            

Office, courtyard, storeroom and staff quarters 1 481 986         1 393 900        

Rectory 2 698 575         2 453 250        

14 399 385      13 152 890      
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NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AT 31 DECEMBER 2014 (continued)

2014 2013

R R

6 FUND INVESTMENTS

DIOCESAN DEPOSIT FUND

Capital reserve - bequests 28 887              119 887            

Reserve for specific intentions 83 385              84 235              

Motor vehicle replacement fund 132 490            125 003            

Jan Smuts Axis Operation Relief 14 966              1 205                

Retirement funds 148 095            125 856            

STANLIB GROWTH FUND UNITS AT MARKET VALUE

Retirement funds 21 776              219 776            

429 598            675 962            

7 DEBTORS AND PREPAYMENTS

Municipal deposits 1 236                 1 236                

Municipal accounts in credit -                          6 205                

Sundry debtor 2 163                 -                          

Staff loans 10 300              8 000                

Dedicated giving 2013 -                          20 200              

Prepaid expenses -                          2 013                

13 699              37 654              

8 CASH AT BANK AND ON HAND

Parish current account with First National Bank 76 792              78 429              

Diocesan call account 258 614            120 213            

Petty cash and cash on hand 1 724                 836                    

337 130            199 478            

9 TITHING OF INCOME

Income

Dedicated giving 1 370 408         1 313 182        

Collections 139 718            159 501            

"LOVE" gifts -                          190                    

Donations not for special purposes 33 210              13 670              

Donations for use of hall 37 565              61 303              

Fundraising 141 439            130 376            

1 722 340         1 678 221        

10% of income 172 234            167 822            

Tithing

50% of voluntary contribution to the Diocese 152 280            141 000            

Service to the poor - social concerns 33 643              31 018              

Donations 39 000              33 000              

13% of income 224 923            205 018            
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2015 BUDGET

2014 2014 2015

BUDGET ACTUAL BUDGET

%inc

Dedicated giving 1 370 000      1 370 408      1 500 000   

9.46        

Collections at services 165 000         139 718         150 000      

7.36        

Donations received 17 000           35 610           30 000        

(15.75)     

Donations for piano -                      5 000             30 000        

500.00    

Use of halls and facilities 62 000           37 565           62 000        

65.05      

Interest received (not including interest on funds) 17 500           21 211           20 000        

(5.71)      

Fundraising (net) 70 000           141 439         120 000      

(15.16)     

TOTAL INCOME 1 701 500      1 750 951      1 912 000   

9.20        

2014 2014 2015

BUDGET ACTUAL BUDGET

%inc

CONTRIBUTION TO DIOCESE  304 560         304 560         358 920      

Regular monthly 304 560          304 560         328 920      

8.00        

Additional contribution towards deficit  -                      -                      30 000        

100.00    

DEPRECIATION AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 45 000           44 462           23 600        

(46.92)     

Depreciation  45 000           44 462           23 600        

Capital expenditure: church refurbishment -                      -                   

CHURCH EXPENSES 59 300           72 328           62 800        

(13.17)     

Licences, scores and other music expenses 6 000             4 529              7 200          

58.98      

Lord's table consumables 8 400             6 213             7 200          

15.89      

Catering and parish functions 9 000             6 906              9 000          

30.32      

Cleaning materials 12 000           13 199            13 200        

0.01        

Gardening 9 000             7 770              9 000          

15.83      

Provision for taxation -                      14 673            -                   

(100.00)   

Publicity and communication 3 500             6 770              4 800          

(29.10)     

Security services 11 400           12 268            12 400        

1.08        

DONATIONS, MISSION AND OUTREACH 71 000           72 643           75 000        

3.24        

Service to the poor - social concerns 32 000           33 643            36 000        

7.01        

Donations to specific charities 39 000           39 000            39 000        

-         

ELECTRICITY, WATER AND MUNICIPAL SERVICES 168 500         178 285          192 500      

7.97        

INSURANCE of property and contents 19 200           18 921            20 000        

5.70        

REPAIRS AND MAINTENANCE 55 000           59 565           59 000        

(0.95)      

Maintenance of property 50 000           55 417            50 000        

(9.77)      

Organ tuning and repairs 2 000             2 200             6 000          

172.73    

Maintenance of equipment 3 000             1 948              3 000          

54.00      

OFFICE ADMINISTRATION EXPENSES 112 700         124 791         129 500      

3.77        

Telephone  31 000           33 493            34 500        

3.01        

Bank charges 8 500             7 847              8 000          

1.95        

Computer expenses 6 000             7 283              6 000          

(17.62)     

Photocopying and stationery costs 66 000           75 162            80 000        

6.44        

Postage 1 200             1 006              1 000          

(0.60)      

INCOME

EXPENDITURE
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33.99      

CLERGY COSTS THROUGH THE DIOCESE 263 000         278 477         308 400      

10.75      

CLERGY REIMBURSIVE EXPENSES 54 900           45 312           55 400        

22.26      

Rector - vestments, books etc. 6 000             -                      6 000          

100.00    

Rector - unit trusts  12 000           12 000           12 000        

-         

Travelling claims 8 400             8 391             9 000          

7.26        

Visiting clergy -                      2 400             2 400          

-         

Motor vehicle

Insurance and licence 7 600             8 186             7 800          

(4.72)      

Petrol and oil  10 000           11 347           10 000        

(11.87)     

Repairs and service 7 700             -                      5 000          

100.00    

Tracking device 3 200             2 988             3 200          

7.10        

TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT OF CLERGY,

STAFF AND PARISH MEMBERS 10 000           7 624             9 500          

24.61      

Gifts and presentations 2 000             1 245             2 000          

60.64      

Library and literature 2 000             1 318             1 500          

13.81      

Study courses and retreats 5 000             5 061             5 000          

(1.21)      

Synod 1 000             -                      1 000          

100.00    

YOUTH AND SUNDAY SCHOOL EXPENSES 6 000             7 305             7 200          

(1.44)      

TOTAL EXPENSES 1 700 360      1 693 773      1 944 320   

14.79      

 SURPLUS  (DEFICIT)

1 140             57 178           (32 320)       


CHURCH WARDENS VESTRY REPORT   2015
The wardens are required to report on specific issues relating to Parish governance and related matters.

1. Church property

It has been necessary during the year under review to carry out extensive repairs and renovations to the halls and the church itself. We are happy to report that, generally speaking, such repairs and renovations have been successful but, given the age of our buildings, it is necessary to remain ever vigilant to ensure that we maintain our buildings in good order. The most important work carried out was to repair leaks in the roofs of the Herbert Ellis Hall where the Vuleka Pre-Primary school is housed, and of course where many of our Parish functions are held, and in the church itself. The recent heavy summer thunderstorms have put these repairs to the most stringent of tests and, generally speaking, the work done appears to have been well done. There are still some minor leaks and these will need to be dealt with in due course. During December extensive work was carried out to waterproof the Frank Clarke Hall. We thank the building portfolio chairperson, Keith Ballard, for his supervision of these renovations and his commitment to the stewardship of our buildings.

2. Administration

The lengthy search that ensued to find a good replacement for the unexpected vacancy that occurred in the office in July 2014 necessitated calling on volunteers from the parish to work in the parish office for some six months. This was co-ordinated by Mymie Vos, the member of the church council responsible for administration. We sincerely thank her and the many volunteers who came in daily to work in the office. Fridays are always busy in the church office, and mention must be made of two volunteers who came in every Friday to finalise the production of the pew leaflet and the PowerPoint presentation for Sundays - Ruth Coggin and Susan Alexander.

Interviews for the new administrative secretary took a huge amount of organisation and time and we are grateful to the three persons responsible for this – Patience Dlamini, Mymie Vos and Theo Coggin. They had to sift through a myriad of applications and then interview those who were short-listed. The appointment of Ceri Gunning was made in December. Ceri began work at the end of January and we welcome her - and her lovely family. We have enjoyed working with her doing the last five weeks, and look forward to a long and mutually beneficial association.

Last year we reported that the parish was increasingly moving towards electronic communication. This is still in process and, given the fast pace at which social and other media is growing, is likely to remain so for the foreseeable future. It is heartening, however, to report that, under the aegis of our communication portfolio and through the work of Mike Montgomery in particular, we now have an electronic parish roll, an electronic diary, and a revamped parish website.  There is also an active Facebook page.

Work is now well advanced on consolidating the four erfs that make up the land on which the church, the halls and the rectory stand. 

3. Financial and related matters

As will be reported separately, the finances of the parish are in a good state and our thanks are due to our finance committee for its oversight in this respect. This committee does important work under the chairpersonship of Darryl McMullen, and the valuable treasurership of Susan Alexander. It meets monthly, one week prior to each Council meeting where its report is tabled.

It was reported by us last year that the issue of dedicated giving would be tackled anew during 2014 and this has taken place. It is encouraging to report that there was a positive response to this appeal with new commitments to dedicated giving. St Francis is growing as a parish and we continually encourage our members to commit to dedicated giving since this is the primary means by which our day to day running is ensured. We are thankful also for the various fundraising efforts, from choral and musical events to youth talent shows. They all brought in invaluable income, last year's Golf Day having raised an amount just shy of R70 000. 

4. Records and inventories

Such records as are required by the Diocese of Johannesburg are maintained and kept. These include records such as registers of baptisms, marriages, admission to communion and so on. Minutes of council and of vestry, as well as financial statements, and minutes of other meetings are also maintained. An important and more informal record that is maintained is the parish's own newsletter, The Franciscan. The importance of items that are included in such a publication begins to be understood when a search begins for the history of a parish. This is noted against the background that in two years St Francis, Parkview will celebrate its 90th anniversary as a fully fledged parish.

5. Clergy

Shortly after the last Vestry meeting we bade farewell to Revd Liz Thomas, who had been one of our self-supporting priests. Happily, she continues to worship at St Francis when she visits Johannesburg.

Two new appointments were made during the year. The first is that of Revd Jonathan Meintjes as a self-supporting priest. Jonathan joins Revd Canon Cynthia Botha and Revd Maria Frahm-Arp. The second is the full-time appointment of Yvette Angoma as Youth Pastor. Yvette has acted in a part-time capacity for a number of years, but her new appointment means that we anticipate even greater growth in the youth ministry of St Francis, and we hope that the spin-off of this will be many additional young families becoming members of the parish and actively involved. Yvette faces an enormous but exciting challenge.

Council's policy of having specific members responsible for particular portfolios has continued, and ongoing growth is obvious as a result.

The leadership exercised by our Lay Ministers is also very rewarding, and thanks are due to those licensed during 2014 in this capacity - Susan Alexander, Jonathan Stead, Alan Carlile, Sue Jordaan, Patience Dlamini, Jefferey Gavin, Ruth Coggin (as Music Director) and early in 2015, Yvette Angoma.  Our gratitude is also due to many others who exercise pastoral and counselling ministries. St Francis can legitimately be extremely happy with the manner in which the doctrine of the priesthood of all believers is embraced and practised. The appointment of Ruth Coggin in 2013 as Director of Music continues to yield pleasing results, with the positive impact of our music ministry now recognised and acknowledged in parts of the Diocese and beyond. 

We have been conscious during this past year that our Rector of some 20 years, Father Timothy Gray, is to retire at the end of 2015.  As a result, we have been in touch with our Archdeacon and the Bishop to begin conversations aimed at filling the post with someone who will bring the same degree of pastoral care and love, an ability to enable and empower others for ministry, and an understanding of the inclusiveness of St Francis.  

There will obviously be opportunities for more formal - and informal - farewells to Tim and Rose towards the end of the year. We wish to end this report, however, with an expression of our heartfelt appreciation to Tim and Rose, and their family, for the joie de vivre and abundant Christian love - and special ministry - that they have brought to St Francis, and wish them well in their retirement.

Caroline Tuckey

Theo Coggin

Eddie Jooste

Parkview, Johannesburg, 1 March 2015

RECTOR’S REPORT 2015   
St Francis is a community in transition. The dynamics of transition inevitably mean that there are areas of growth and newness but also of letting go, even abandonment. During the year we have had conversations about what is crucial, what has plateaued, and what should be left behind. 

There has been growth in outreach programmes and there has been a consequent elevation of some of our administrative and communication structures. This growth has been clearly noticeable over the last few years. 

The choral music in the parish continues to develop in leaps and bounds due to the leadership of Ruth Coggin and the church is proactively being used to host concerts which expose the parish to the wider music community of Parkview and indeed Johannesburg in general. All this is due to the initiative and hard work of Ruth Coggin, Bart Cox and Louise Frahm-Arp.  There is an obvious commitment to quality which ensures the success of these different events. The idea of the church being used as a centre of music has evolved. The acoustics of the church is something valued by musicians and it is appropriate that we should use this attribute to state our belief in the quality and purpose of music and to witness to the ability of music to bring people together . This is behind the acquisition of a baby Grand Piano.

What is different about much of the above is that what began as essentially fundraising ventures have now become proactive ventures of outreach and engagement with the community. 

The communication portfolio has been a necessary part of this development. It is probably true to say that St Francis of Assisi has never been marketed as extensively as it is at present. The financial and fellowship success of the music events along with the Golf Day as well as the regular ParkVIEWS have made the parish well known in the area and the wider suburban community. The communication portfolio is a group with both expertise and enthusiasm.  We are learning how important technology is to the modern parish. However, we are also learning that using this technology can be can be culturally disturbing e.g. using a data projector in church for liturgy and music rather than a prayer book or hymn book is difficult for some to accept. We acknowledge the difficulty of this transition and hope that the use of audio visual equipment in church will be as unobtrusive as possible in order that we can engage as thoroughly as possible with the wealth of new music, hymns and liturgies that are a characteristic of the church today. A now regular duty on Sunday is someone listed to work the data projector. This is a skill and requires knowledge of both the technology and the liturgy. The operator of the data projector is now as key to the unfolding of the service as is the lay minister, sides-person or server. 

New faces at Sunday services are a regular feature and also evidence of transition and growth. At the 9.30 am service Yvette Angoma has done some wonderful work with young people. However, there is a lack of pastoral strategy and follow up to consolidate new people into parish life and this needs attention. This strategy should include training of sides people, administrative follow up, new comer contact and visits, new comer events and other imaginative and pastoral ways of making potential parishioners feel at home. In general this is covered. Our parish programme is inclusive but follow up is an area that needs greater attention.  

There have been both clerical and administrative changes. Liz Thomas resigned early in 2014 after ten years of valued priestly ministry in the parish. More recently Maria Frahm-Arp, after a long period of illness, has been available to rejoin parish ministry.  Her teaching ministries will be greatly valued. Jonathan Meintjes has been granted permission to officiate by the Bishop and we welcome him in a self-supporting capacity into our staff. A further change is that Yvette Angoma has been employed full time to care for youth ministry in the parish. Yvette was previously employed in a part time capacity.

Administratively Bronwyn Tucker resigned to work elsewhere and the parish office went through the awkward but valuable experience of operating under volunteer staff for most of the year. We can only be grateful for the commitment of Mymie Vos and the group of volunteers who maintained office duties during this time. None the less all of this made 2014 a challenging year and the welcome arrival of Ceri Gunning as our administrative secretary hopefully marks the beginning of a consolidated period of ministry and administration.

The church wardens will have the task of sourcing a new rector over the course of this year and possibly beyond. My observation of this particular transition in other parishes is that there is no such thing as one size fits all. It is a delicate task and will require discernment and commitment on their behalf.  Cally Tuckey, Eddie Jooste and Theo Coggin as church wardens are more than capable of leading the parish through this transition but they will need the prayers and close support of the community.  I would like to express my own deep appreciation for their friendship and personal support over the last year. 

There are reports elsewhere in the Vestry Pack that speak of work done in the area of social concern, spirituality, education, Anglicare, communication, music and worship, maintenance and care of the property. These reports are written by the coordinators of the portfolios concerned and speak of the essential health and wellbeing of the parish. We have extraordinarily capable and experienced leadership in these many areas of activity and service. An examination of the parish diary indicates just how much activity there is during the coming year. Associated with all these events are the essential ministries of tea making, flower arranging and other catering that somehow make real the fellowship of our programmes and events. Without listing the many names of those involved we express our gratitude for their service and their ongoing commitment to the life of the parish.

This is the last vestry report I will write as rector of the parish. I could not have asked to have been part of a more warm or special fellowship. My tenure here will end at the end of November. Rose and I will take from here memories and friendships that will never leave us. We have been recipients of extraordinary care and love. I am tremendously proud of St Francis as a parish. If pride is a sin then I am the greatest of sinners.  Blessing and good things.

Tim Gray   Rector  Vestry 2015

FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION VESTRY REPORT 2015
The Parish Finance Committee is responsible for overseeing the Parish financial results and accounts and continues to do so in a diligent manner.

The Committee is chaired by Darryl McMullen and members comprise Susan Alexander (Parish Treasurer and Dedicated Giving Administrator), Theo Coggin (Church Warden), Mark Franklin and Mymie Vos and meet monthly to review the Parish financial results and accounts as prepared by Susan Alexander. Mark Franklin, as Diocesan Bursar, has knowledge of Diocesan requirements and he plays an important role in the committee to ensure that St Francis manages its finances in accordance with Diocesan guidelines.

During the year, with the agreement of the Finance Committee, Council took the decision to purchase a small grand piano for the church, primarily to be used in worship services as well as for musical performances at St Francis. The piano cost of R91 000 has been funded from Parish reserve funds. This is with the undertaking that parish members organising musical performances will restoring these funds over a three-year period from collections taken at special performances by the St Francis Singers, collections at the quarterly Evensongs, and through specific concerts, which are to include a special outreach to talent amongst young artistes.

The Parish Secretary, Bronwyn Tucker, left St Francis’ employ at the end of July 2014 to take up a full-time position in the commercial world. Following five months during which the office was staffed by a group of willing and committed parish volunteers, Ceri Gunning was appointed Parish Administrative Secretary at the end of January 2015. The careful and protracted advertising for, and interviewing and evaluation of potential candidates for the position, was undertaken by a panel of three – Theo Coggin, Patience Dlamini and Mymie Vos. The panel is confident that they have made the right choice in a younger person to staff the office. Ceri’s enthusiasm and even-handed nature has already been put to the test and she has come through with flying colours. And her young family has joined her as parishioners. With the new incumbent came a new requirement –to attend both teas at the Sunday services in order to network among parishioners and identify and encourage new parishioners. Consequently, the Parish Office continues to be staffed by volunteers on the weekday that Ceri has off in lieu of the Sundays she works.

Our gardens continue to be cared for by Michael Mothusi under the guidance of Georgie Currie. The gardens continually receive many compliments. Our Verger, Donald Twala ensures that those using the Church and its premises for various events have the venues set up as required, and that the properties generally are maintained, under the guidance of Keith Ballard.

Portfolio representative on Council: Mymie Vos

YOUTH VESTRY REPORT   2015 
 Last Year:

We have continued to grow in size and spirituality both with Rock&Roll and with youth. 

We introduced a junior youth group last year and the group meets on a Friday night from 16h00-18h00. This has been a great way for that group to build bonds with one another and they all seem to have enjoyed it.

The senior youth is still running smoothly and we have seen a growth in numbers over the last few years.

The group went on their first camp together as a youth. They also did their first fundraiser which was lots of fun and the kids showed lots of dedication and talent to make it a success.

Admission to communion: 

We had six children go through admission to communion last year.

Confirmation:

We had two candidates complete the course last year.

This year:

We will continue with all the groups that are currently running and build those groups up.

I also want to build a support group within the parent group.

The senior youth will be going on a camp in August.

They will also be doing a fundraiser in October.

We have five young people that will be going through confirmation this year.

We would like to start an evening service on a Sunday evening at the church.

EDUCATION PORTFOLIO REPORT 2015
Throughout the last year the education group has sought to help people to understand their faith and how to live their faith in their particular situation.

Many people at St Francis find it hard to attend bible studies and church activities during the week. This means that for many Sunday morning services are a very important time of teaching as well as a time of worship. In this St Francis is blessed with clergy who provide excellent teaching. During the service in August there was a special focus on compassion and various parish members spoke about their involvement in situations calling for compassion.

There are some small bible study groups that provide teaching and fellowship. Thanks to Ann Pryor, Cynthia Botha and Jeffery Gavin who have faithfully led these groups. 

There are a number of activities for the youth that provide teaching and grow their faith. Thanks to Yvette for the ongoing care and education of youth at Rock and Roll and in the youth group meetings as well as in the preparation for communion and confirmation. 

Baptism classes are run regularly for those wanting to be baptized or to have their young children baptized. 

During 2014 there was a workshop on making rosaries led by Julia Skeen that was well attended and greatly enjoyed. So too an evening of poetry and song, “Rudiments of Grace” led by Chris Mann that was thought provoking and inspirational. We thank Julia and Chris for their involvement with St Francis.

Since retiring as bishop, Brian Germond has helped with education at St Francis. One Sunday as part of the service, he explained the significance of the liturgy. He also led the Advent bible studies which were greatly appreciated by those who could attend.

The education group is focusing on using electronic media as well as face to face teaching in order to reach more people. Maria Frahm-Arp has started with some meditations in the e-letter and we look forward to expanding this.

We are looking forward to some new initiatives in 2015. The education group has two new members, Jonathan Meintjes and Clementine Nishimwe and we are delighted that Maria is once more well enough to continue her teaching ministry and be an active member. Lastly I want to give a huge thank you to all the members of the group for their contribution and commitment.

Caroline Tuckey

 COMMUNICATIONS PORTFOLIO REPORT 2015
The Communications Portfolio, with the assistance of an outstanding committee, is responsible for both internal and external communication and publicity associated with St Francis of Assisi Parish, Parkview.

1. Franciscan

Four editions were produced during the year and were well received by both parishioners and outsiders.

2. Website – www.stfrancisparkview.com
Following the crash and loss of all data of the old website, a new, attractive website was designed in-house and compares favourably with other church websites. Parish members are asked to visit the webpage and “Like” it.

3. Facebook – www.facebook.com/stfrancisevents 

St Francis has an active Facebook site, and parishioners are invited to become part of it, share in its activities and are asked to get their friends “Like” the page. It is a dynamic way in which parishioners can be aware of events at St Francis as well as pertinent issues that are relevant to our ministry.

4. Parish diary

Simultaneously with the development of the new website, we converted to a new electronic parish diary which is more effective than the old one and is now fully operational. 

5. Parish roll

As with the parish diary, our Parish roll is now on an electronic database which we are in the process of completing. As at 1 Feb 2015:

a. Details of 45% of families confirmed. (e.g. postal address, home phone number)

b. Details of 42% of adults confirmed. (e.g. date of birth, email address)

c. Details of 29% of children confirmed. (e.g. date of birth)

6. Duty rosters

An important aspect of the Parish roll are the duty rosters, which, when updated, link directly to the Parish diary and the website. This means that a critical aspect of the smooth running of the Parish – that of duty rosters – is fully integrated across several platforms.

7. E-newsletter
With the changeover to the new website, on which the e-newsletter now appears every week, there have been some occasions on which not every parishioner has received a copy of this. Gremlins in this respect are being addressed.

8. Research
Earlier in the year, the Eco-Group requested the Comms Committee to work with it on developing a research programme to better understand the efficacy of communication in the Parish. A questionnaire will be circulated during the next year and parishioners are asked to complete it.

9. Dedicated Giving

A comprehensive Dedicated Giving strategy was devised by Theo Coggin and implemented over a period of two months. This involved creating a steady build-up to DG Sunday on 16 November through a number of communication tools – notices in the weekly pew leaflet, posters, SMS messages, e-letters, the website, a colourful brochure, offertory hymns, and an online appeal and dedication form. The creative for the campaign was done by Ruth Coggin. The campaign continued for another month or so, and included “thank you” messages.

The campaign was successful in as much as pledges have exceeded those of the previous year, and a number of new commitments were received. All of the new ones came from members of the 09h30 service.

10. Publicity:
Publicity was given to a number of Parish initiatives, such as special services and events. An excellent relationship with Radio Today secures free advertising for community outreach events and we have a wide presence on social media in the Johannesburg area. We are grateful also to the Rosebank and Killarney Gazette for the articles on our events that it publishes.

11. Thanks

Grateful thanks is due to members of this lively and dynamic committee – they are Tim Gray, Cynthia Botha, Melissa Malgas, Terri Botha, Mike Honnet, Mike Williams, Mike Montgomery, Ruth Coggin and Mymie Vos.

Theo Coggin

Johannesburg, February 2015

PROPERTY REPORT   2015

The property which houses St Francis Anglican Church, Parkview and its parishioners is not only a place of worship and fellowship, but is also an icon in the Parkview community and often admired by visitors to the area. It also continues to provide facilities for education, conferences and social community activities.

Our predecessors who laid the foundations and built this wonderful structure for future generations, are to be respected for their foresight and belief in the community of Parkview and surrounding areas, and it is our duty to ensure the buildings are maintained for many more generations to come. 

Two major projects were completed during 2014

1. Leaks in the roof of the Church, Ellis Herbert Hall (EHH) and storeroom.

2. Damp-proofing to the Frank Clarke Hall (FCH)

Notes to the Maintenance of Property Budget

1. 2013 Actual
2014 Budget
2014 Actual
2105 Budget

R34 464
R50 000
R55 417
R50 000

During 2014 work done on the roof leaks and damp-proofing = R47 690

The 2015 budget allows for the major expense of painting once all the leaks have been addressed.

The following projects are planned for 2015

1. Complete work on the leaking roof of the church, storeroom and EHH

2. Painting the EHH

3. Strip and reseal wooden windows along east face of the EHH

4. Pave the open spaces of the parking area

5. Replace ceiling boards between the main office and the rectors office

6. Repair the Jungle Gym

Other items remaining for future projects

1. Install permanent overhead projector in FCH (Capex)

2. Upgrade to a better lighting arrangement with dimming facility in FCH

3. Heating - Eco friendly heating solutions to be investigated and presented to council. The old system is extremely cumbersome and expensive.

4. Nave & Sanctuary – repair cracked masonry, plaster & paint

5. Kitchen – replace kick plates around BIC

K Ballard
18/02/15

ECO CONGREGATION REPORT   2015
St Francis, Parkview

· Eco themes feature regularly in our services, including in particular the Season of Creation

· As part of our Lenten programme we encouraged our members to reflect on the progress they had made in greening our homes and our parish, and to show eco-leadership by walking the talk, as well as inspiring others. A checklist of action areas was provided.

·  Tips for a greener Christmas were provided, suggesting that with effort and imagination we can reduce the impact of the holiday season.

· Articles on environmental topics are included in each of our quarterly parish magazines.

· Some of our monthly Park Views talks have covered topics with environmental implications.

· We have an eco-group committee which meets most months in the year and considers and organises activities to promote our objectives.

· Some members attended the bird atlasing workshop at St Michaels, Weltevreden Park in February followed by a birding outing at Kloofendal Nature Reserve.

· We had planned a group weekend outing to Nylsvlei Nature Reserve in May, but timing was bad and too few could attend so it was deferred. A replacement trip in October/November was not possible as the accommodation was being upgraded.

· We had a conducted walk in the Melville Koppies nature reserve in November.

· We are investigating the viability of installing photo-voltaic cell in the church tower to produce electricity during the day.

· We have agreed to develop a food garden on the pavement outside the rectory, but it has not yet got off the ground.

· A survey of member views on ecology issues is under development and should go out in early 2015.

· We have established a number of marked waste bins on the church premises for different materials to better enable recycling.

SOCIAL CONCERNS REPORT 2015
Social Concerns remains focused on the work of Ann Pryor and her involvement with Jan Smuts Axis Operation Relief, the Home Based Care courses, the making of the weekly peanut butter sandwiches, the Winter Soup Kitchen and the annual lunch for Homeless people in December.  There are a number of others who are drawn into the various projects because of Ann’s commitment and we are very grateful for her and their involvements.  This is work that continues quietly and earnestly in the back ground but is of profound inspirations to us all.
Eunice Mhlanga continues to work with homeless people on the basis of advice and counselling on two days a week. A major part of her work is assisting people obtain identity documents. Trinity Catholic Church in Braamfontein has provided some funding for this work and specifically for people in the Braamfontein area who are processed through Eunice.

The shower facility has been used regularly by homeless people as has the clothes washing facility in the lane.

The Knitting Group continues to support a community on the South Coast with children’s clothing.

Tim Gray    Vestry 2015

WORSHIP AND LITURGY  2015
The parish continues to be served by faithful and disciplined layministers and clergy.  The Revd Canon Cynthia Botha, the Revd Dr Maria Frahm- Arp and more recently Revd Jonathan Meintjes provide valuable and instructive sermons on a Sunday and at the weekday services.  Our layministers, Patience Dlamini,  Sue Jordaan,  Jonathan Stead,  Alan Carlile and Yvette Angoma are always well prepared in leading our services and prayers.  During the year different liturgies expressed creatively different themes e.g. the Season of Creation.  The Revd Sue Alexander is an ordained deacon in the parish and continues to serve both in the liturgies of our worship services but also in a diaconal ministry of stewardship looking after the books of the parish and being responsible for the Dedicated Giving portfolio.
Elsewhere is a report on music in relation to worship by the director of music .

Tim Gray   2015

MUSIC MINISTRY REPORT 2015

Music at St Francis continues to grow and develop as a dynamic ministry outreach of the Parish. 

1. Services

Our two Eucharist services continue to provide good music and we are fortunate to be served by five organists: Ruth Coggin (who is Director of Music), Jonathan van Rensburg, James Ridley, Claire Armstrong and Judith Kinnaird. Mike Montgomery also helps to lead the 09h30 service on the trumpet. The singing of the 09h30 service is lively and enthusiastic, and is thoroughly enjoyed by parishioners who attend this service.

In our choice of hymns for both services, we continue to draw from the guide published by the Royal School of Church Music (RSCM), thus ensuring that our choice of hymns is in line with the worldwide authoritative body on Anglican church music, used by the best Anglican choirs in both South Africa and the rest of the world.

2. New hymn book

During the year, we invested in the latest edition of Hymns Ancient and Modern, published in 2013. The new hymnbook contains many of the old favourites (eg “Praise my soul the king of heaven”, as well as some exciting new hymnody which reflects many of the modern issues that we face as a Church. For example, it has an excellent selection of hymns relating to the environment.

We also invested in the electronic edition of the hymn book, which, together with our music licence, gives us the right to project the words onto a screen. This obviates the need to purchase new hymn books for general parish usage, thereby saving us approximately R50 000. All hymns are now screened on the projector in the front of the church.

3. St Francis Singers

The St Francis Singers continues to grow in both number and quality of musical offering. We now have a vibrant group of singers with a strong sense of fellowship and community who meet every Wednesday for practice. This is noteworthy in an environment in which many church choirs struggle to recruit new members.

During the year, we presented three services of music and readings:

· “A walk through the season of our faith” in March 2014;

· “In celebration of our natural world” in July 2014;

· A Christingle service in December 2014.

The St Francis Singers also regularly leads the singing during special worship services such as Palm Sunday, Good Friday, Easter, Pentecost, Patronal Festival and Christmas.

The choir works exceptionally hard to prepare for these special services, and they are well supported by visitors to the Parish. We are, however, somewhat disappointed with the support we receive from our own Parish members, and hope that this will improve during the year.

4. Music concerts

During the year, three music concerts were presented by St Francis. These are part of our promotion of music excellence as a source of spiritual upliftment and enjoyment for parishioners and the wider public. The concerts were:

· A picnic with the Johannesburg Youth Orchestra;

· The Chanticleer Singers; and

· Baroque chamber music programme.

2015 will see a continuation of this programme of concerts by various artists, including young musicians.

5. Grand piano

During the year, a decision was made by the Council to purchase a new piano to be used in both worship services and concerts, and we are expecting its imminent arrival. We look forward to this wonderful new addition to our parish music life.

Ruth Coggin   Director of Music

SPIRITUALITY REPORT - 2015
Prayer Chain

This group meets once a month to consider prayer requests that it has received and receive updates on those prayed for.  There have been many answers to prayer and we give thanks to God 
for God is gracious.   The group is well served by Anita Speedy who co-ordinates the prayer requests and a couple of other dedicated  parishioners who pray these prayer requests.  We have recently had two new members join the chain.
The Monthly Meditation Hour

This monthly meeting for quiet and mediation on the first Saturday of the month has continued.  It is very ably led by Alan Carlisle and Sue Alexander.   We continue to supply for the pew leaflet the sentence on which prayer is focussed for that month.   During this Lent season we will have a session every Saturday from 8.30 to 9.15 lead by various members of the group.  We are following meditations from the Jesuit Institute Lenten booklet.  It would be good for more people to attend – however the group is well served by a number of faithful members.

Thank you

Cynthia
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